
 
October 6, 2023  
 
Tami Thompson 
Regulatory Affairs Manager 
Department of Health 
P.O. Box 47890 
Olympia, WA 98504-7890 
tami.thompson@doh.wa.gov 
 
cc: 
Eric Hernandez 
Program Manager 
Certificate of Need Program 
Department of Health 
P.O. Box 47852 
Olympia, WA 98504-7852  
Eric.Hernandez@doh.wa.gov 
 
Re: Petition to Amend Certificate of Need Rules – WAC 246-310-720 
 
Dear Ms. Thompson: 
 
On behalf of Providence Health & Services – Washington (“Providence”), we are reaching out 
pursuant to RCW 34.05.330 and WAC 82-05-020 with a petition to undertake rulemaking related 
to WAC 246-310-720 (Hospital volume standards). Providence’s requested change will modify 
WAC 246-310-720 to eliminate an inherent shortcoming that prevents approval of a new elective 
PCI program when numeric need is shown in a planning area but where an existing elective PCI 
program is non-compliant in meeting the requirements set forth in WAC 246-310-715(2) and WAC 
246-310-755. 
 
Pursuant to RCW 34.05.330(1), Providence understands it may petition an agency requesting the 
adoption, amendment, or repeal of any rule and that the agency shall respond in writing within 
sixty days after receipt of our petition informing Providence whether rulemaking will be initiated in 
accordance with RCW 34.05.330. Please see the attached petition. 
 
If you have any questions, please reach out to Lisa Crockett (lisa.crockett@providence.org) and 
Betsy Vo (betsy.vo@providence.org). Thanks for your assistance with this important matter. 
 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Lisa A. Crockett                                              Betsy M. Vo 
VP, System Strategy & Planning                    VP, Division Senior Corporate Counsel – Central 
Strategic Services                                           Department of Legal Affairs 
Providence                                                      Providence 
lisa.crockett@providence.org                          betsy.vo@providence.org  
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Appendix A 

Proposed Rule Change 

 

WAC 246-310-720 Hospital volume standards. 

(1) Hospitals with an elective PCI program must perform a minimum of two hundred 
adult PCIs per year by the end of the third year of operation and each year thereafter. 

(2) The department shall only grant a certificate of need to new programs within the 
identified planning area if the state need forecasting methodology projects unmet volumes 
sufficient to establish one or more programs within the planning area. : 

(a) The state need forecasting methodology projects unmet volumes sufficient to 
establish one or more programs within a planning area; and 

(b) All existing PCI programs in that planning area are meeting or exceeding the 
minimum volume standard. 

[Statutory Authority: RCW 70.38.135 and 70.38.115. WSR 18-07-102, § 246-310-720, filed 
3/20/18, effective 4/20/18. Statutory Authority: RCW 70.38.128. WSR 09-01-113, § 246-310-
720, filed 12/19/08, effective 12/19/08.] 

 

 

http://app.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.38.135
http://app.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.38.115
http://app.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.38.128


Appendix B 

 

This change is needed because: 

In its current en�rety, WAC 246-310-720 does not serve the primary purpose for which it was adopted, 
which is to improve access to elec�ve PCI services in planning areas where numeric need is 
demonstrated.  For years, the Department of Health Cer�ficate of Need Program (“the Department”) has 
not taken consistent enforcement ac�on against long-term, non-compliant, CN-approved elec�ve PCI 
programs that remain in opera�on, despite their failure to comply with the State of Washington’s annual 
PCI volume standards of two hundred cases by the end of year three of opera�ons (WAC 246-310-715(2)). 
As WAC 246-310-720 is currently writen, coupled with the lack of enforcement of the PCI volume 
standards, the Department has prevented new elec�ve PCI programs from being approved, despite the 
numeric need models demonstra�ng a need for increased access for planning area residents.  

To be clear, this pe��on for rulemaking does not suggest that the volume standards be eliminated.  The 
volume standards are important, as there is a known and well-established rela�onship between the PCI 
volumes performed by a facility and the quality outcomes of those procedures. The PCI annual minimum 
volume standard was adopted by the Department a�er receiving extensive clinical input from stakeholders 
to ensure pa�ent safety and maintenance of high-quality clinical care with respect to the provision of 
elec�ve PCI services. These volume standards must be maintained.  

 

The effect of this rule change will be: 

The requested amendment to WAC 246-310-720 will improve access for planning area residents to elec�ve 
PCI services when numeric need is shown for an addi�onal elec�ve PCI program based upon the annual 
DOH PCI Numeric Need Methodology.  The requested modifica�on will allow a new elec�ve PCI program 
to be established regardless of whether an exis�ng elec�ve PCI program in the planning area is opera�ng 
out of compliance with WAC 246-310-715(2) and WAC 246-310-755. The proposed change will not impact 
the ability of the Department to pursue enforcement ac�on of the minimum volume standards, as needed. 
In addi�on, elimina�ng WAC 246-310-720(2)(b) would increase access to care without undermining the 
viability of underperforming programs.  
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